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Date:  
April 16, 2020
To: 

Members of City Council and Members of the Public
From: 
Council President Kaplan and Councilmember Kalb
Re:
File: 18-2228
                    Resolution Proposing To Amend City Charter Section 604 To Strengthen The Independence Of The Oakland Police Commission, Directing The City Administrator To Give Written Notice To Employee Organizations That May Be Affected, And Directing The City Administrator To Meet And Confer, As Appropriate, Subject To Further Council Instructions
Dear Colleagues on the City Council and Members of the Public,

OVERVIEW AND PROCESS
Attached please find my proposed Resolution for police commission reform. This item was initially discussed as an Informational Report in Public Safety on October 22, 2019, as part of File No. 18-2228, and is now scheduled to be heard as a Resolution, under File No. 18-2211, before the Rules Committee on February 27, 2020. 
RECOMMENDATION 

I am asking my colleagues to adopt a Resolution proposing to amend city charter Section 604 to strengthen the independence of the Oakland Police Commission, directing the city administrator to give written notice to employee organizations that may be affected, and directing the city administrator to meet and confer, as appropriate, subject to further council instructions.
LEGISLATIVE HISTORY 

On November 8, 2016, Oakland voters approved Measure LL with 83.19% (137,032 votes) in favor of the measure. Measure LL establishes a Police Commission to oversee the Police Department’s policies and procedures, and a Community Police Review Agency (CPRA) to investigate police misconduct and recommend discipline. 

The Measure LL City Charter amendment allowed for “enabling legislation” that furthers the goals and purposes of Measure LL. The City Council adopted the following enabling Ordinance (C.M.S. 13498) on July 10, 2018: “Enabling implementation of the city charter amendment creating the Oakland Police Commission and the community police review agency, (2) establishing a civilian inspector general, and (3) requiring an annual report and presentation by the community policing advisory board to the commission.”
Since that time, other Resolutions and Ordinances were introduced by City Councilmembers to address, as they were arising, the need to expand and/or clarify the independence and powers of the Police Commission. This included: an Ordinance (C.M.S.13555) from the City Attorney   amending to establish authorization and compliance requirements for the police commission to purchase professional services; a Resolution (C.M.S. 87635) by Council President Kaplan, Bas and Gallo to expedite the process to obtain civil service board approval of and post the job description for the position of Inspector General to support the police commission; and an Ordinance (C.M.S. 13547) from Councilmembers Taylor and Gallo to authorize the Police Commission to purchase professional services.
ANALYSIS 
While the city and the Oakland Police Department (“OPD”) has made strides to address the Negotiated Settlement Agreement, public mistrust in our police force remains significant and the belief persists that some police officers are not properly held accountable for misconduct. Maintaining public trust and confidence in OPD is necessary for the Department to be able to provide the highest level of service to the community. In order to increase the public trust and confidence in OPD, improvements are necessary to our existing charter to ensure a functional police commission that is independent of our city administration. The City Administration holds the responsibility of supervising and managing the Oakland Police Department, therefore a potential conflict can arise if it also oversees the civilian body that is overseeing OPD.  Major cities across the country, such as New York City, Los Angeles, and San Francisco, have civilian police commissions with varying degrees of oversight authority over their police departments. In recent years, more and more law enforcement jurisdictions have increased the involvement of civilians in their review systems. 
FISCAL IMPACT 

In the approved fiscal year 2019-21 biennial budget, codified in Resolution 87759 C.M.S., the Police Commission was allotted 17 FTESs at an estimated $4,227,362. However, the described minimum staffing levels may require additional FTEs subject to discussion with the Department of Finance. Long-term, however, citizen oversight will help the Police Dept move into compliance with the NSA and identify costly practices and policies that may result in long-term cost savings.
PUBLIC OUTREACH 

The development of the legislation was initiated at the request of community groups, including Coalition for Police Accountability (“CPA”), the Anti-Police Terror Project (“APTP”), Ella Baker Center, and many others. Our office attended a publicly held forum hosted by CPA on September 11, 2019. We look forward to attending another public forum hosted by community groups on October 16, 2019 as well as receiving input from the public at noticed committee on October 22nd. 
COORDINATION 
We obtained input and information relevant to the legislation from the Coalition for Police Accountability, the Anti-Police Terror Project, the Executive Director of the CPRB, from police commissioners. The City Attorney's office was consulted in the development of the legislation, as was Councilmember Kalb’s office.
SUSTAINABLE OPPORTUNITIES 

Economic. Promoting independent citizen oversight of the police department will ensure better efficiencies that may result in cost savings. 
Environmental: There are no environmental opportunities associated with this report. 
Social Equity: Establishment of an independent and strengthened Police Commission will result in increased civilian oversight of the Police Department and increased accountability.  Given that our Department of Race and Equity seeks to ensure that “racial disparities have been eliminated and racial equity has been achieved,” ensuring that our police department has effective civilian oversight will help addresses documented abuses of civil rights as they pertain to Black and Latinx communities and other communities with disproportionate contact with the department.
For questions regarding this report, please email us at djeffries@oaklandca.gov or call 510.238.7082.

Sincerely,

Rebecca Kaplan
Oakland City Council President
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